COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

NIGERIA

In 2022 and 2023, attacks on schools in Nigeria persisted in the context of armed conflict in northeastern states due to the presence of non-state armed groups, as well as armed violence in northwestern and northcentral states due to pastoralist-farmer tensions. Military use of schools, particularly by non-state armed groups, increased as compared to the previous reporting period, while attacks on school students and teachers decreased slightly.

CONTEXT

Armed conflict continued between Nigerian government forces and Boko Haram-affiliated or splinter groups, including the Islamic State West Africa Province (ISWAP), during the reporting period, primarily in the northeast, although ISWAP expanded operations southward.¹ For example, the non-state armed group claimed responsibility for an attack on a prison in July 2022 in the Federal Capital Territory, not far from the capital, Abuja.² Boko Haram, ISWAP, and other splinter groups also combatted one another, increasing violence.³ Boko Haram has explicitly targeted what they perceive to be Western education for over a decade.⁴ In Nigeria's northwestern and northcentral regions, violence between mostly Fulani pastoralists and mostly Hausa farmer communities persisted in 2022 and 2023, due in part to population growth and scarcity of land for farming and grazing, which is linked to climate change.⁵ In addition, criminal groups commonly referred to as bandits, which emerged following years of violence between pastoralists and farmers and have been categorized as "terrorists" by the government, carried out kidnappings, killings, and other violence in the northwest.⁶ Nigerian security forces responded with airstrikes, including one in Kaduna state in December 2023 which killed 85 people, according to Human Rights Watch.⁵

Sporadic violence coincided with national elections held in February 2023, as armed men targeted polling stations and voters, according to the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data (ACLED) project and media reports. In the southeast, groups claiming to belong to the Indigenous People of Biafra (IPOB) separatist group continued enforcing a stay-at-home order on Mondays, which required residents to remain home and businesses to close, as a form of protest over the imprisonment of their leader. Gunmen enforced the order by killing residents, although IPOB has condemned those actions, according to Human Rights Watch and International Crisis Group. To

In 2022, violence forcibly displaced 1.2 million people, ¹¹ while 3.2 million people, including 1.9 million children, were affected by flooding that displaced half of them, according to the UN. ¹² Schools were temporarily flooded in the northeast in 2023, and internally displaced persons (IDPs) used other schools for shelter in both the northeast and the northwest. ¹³ Amnesty International, Human Rights Watch, and International Crisis Group reported that, in the northeast, the government closed IDP camps without adequate resettlement assistance, putting IDPs' safety at risk and cutting off aid to thousands of children and families in need. ¹⁴

Over 20 million children in Nigeria were out of school as of mid-2022, according to the UN.¹⁵ In the northeast,

conflict and displacement negatively impacted access to learning, with almost two million school-aged children unable to access schools in Borno, Adamawa, and Yobe states. In the northwest, bandits threatened and abducted students in 2022, often for ransom, leading to the closure of over 400 schools. Stay-at-home orders in several southeastern states, also prevented schools from opening in mid-2022, according to media reports.

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

In 2022 and 2023, GCPEA collected at least 19 reported incidents of attacks on schools, primarily involving raids, the use of arson, and improvised explosive devices (IEDs). This is an increase compared to *Education under Attack 2022*, in which GCPEA reported six attacks on schools in 2021 and at least five in 2020.¹⁹ As in the prior reporting period, GCPEA identified reports of attacks on schools related to both armed conflict and inter-communal tensions. In addition, 113 schools were closed as a result of insecurity in northeastern Borno, Adamawa, and Yobe states, between January and September 2023, according to the UN, a decrease from the number in 2022.²⁰

In 2022, the UN verified five attacks on schools and protected persons by Islamic State West Africa Province.²¹ However, it was unclear how many of these were attacks on schools, rather than attacks on education personnel, so they were not included in the total number of attacks on schools for this report, to avoid double counting.

GCPEA identified 15 reported attacks on schools in 2022.²² The UN reported attacks on five schools on the same day in Kebbi state, attacks on three schools in Yobe state, and one attack on a school in Ngala town, Borno state, during the first half of the year;²³ these incidents were included in the total number of attacks on schools. Examples of attacks in 2022 included:

- On April 20, 2022, an alleged armed group set fire to the staff quarters of the Government Science and Technical College in Geidam town, Yobe state, according to local media outlets. Premium Times reported that state police confirmed the attack.²⁴
- On April 24, 2022, government-run primary and secondary schools were reportedly set on fire in Bam-Buratai, Biu local government area, Borno state.²⁵
- On May 17, 2022, an unidentified individual reportedly detonated a person-borne IED, also known as a suicide bomb, near a primary school in Sabon Gari area, Kano state, killing nine civilians and injuring others, although their status as educators or students remained unclear, as reported by the NGO Action on Armed Violence, and local media outlets.²⁶ According to Sahara Reporters, security forces arrested two armed group members several days after the attack.²⁷

In 2023, the UN reported one attack on a school.²⁸ Separately, GCPEA identified four attacks on schools that year:

• On January 20, 2023, a primary school was raided in Alwaza, Doma local government area, Nasarawa

1 2

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

- state, with the aim of abducting students (detailed below), as reported by a local media outlet.²⁹
- On April 7, 2023, unidentified assailants raided a primary school in Mgban, Guma local government area, Benue state, killing and injuring some of the displaced people sheltering inside, as reported by Insecurity Insight and a local media outlet.³⁰
- In June 2023, a primary school was attacked in Gujba local government area, Yobe state, resulting in a damaged classroom and the suspension of classes, according to the UN.³¹
- On November 30, 2023, police allegedly raided Mayigi Community High School, in Ilashe town, Ogun state, resulting in destroyed school property. They also threatened students and teachers with guns, as reported by a local media outlet.³²

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND PERSONNEL

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 15 reports of attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. At least 52 students or educators were injured, abducted, or killed in these attacks. This marks a decrease as compared to *Education under Attack 2022*, which included around 21 reported attacks on students and education personnel in 2020 and 2021, including the abduction of at least 1,436 children from schools in 2021.³³

In 2022, GCPEA identified seven attacks on school students, teachers, and personnel.³⁴ For example:

- In April 2022, the head teacher of Shuwari primary school was abducted in Buni-Yadi town, Yobe state, according to Save the Children.³⁵
- On June 10, 2022, in the evening, one student was killed and two others injured in Kuru community, Jos South local government area, Plateau state, while running an errand near the school, as reported by local media.³⁶
- On December 13, 2022, unidentified gunmen reportedly abducted a female teacher from a primary school
 in Dutsinma local government area, Katsina state, while she was instructing classes. According to a local
 media report, another teacher was seriously injured in the attack but escaped abduction.³⁷

In 2023, GCPEA identified eight attacks on school students, teachers, and personnel.³⁸ For example:

- On January 20, 2023, six students were abducted from a primary school in Alwaza, Doma local government area, Nasarawa state, as reported by local media outlet *The Guardian*.³⁹
- On April 3, 2023, eight female students were abducted in Kachia district, Kaduna state, while they were
 on their way to school, as reported by international media outlet Voice of America.⁴⁰
- On July 5, 2023, a suspected armed group beat students and teachers at a primary school in Enugu West district, Enugu state, as reported by a local media outlet.⁴¹
- On August 14, 2023, a suspected armed group killed two teachers and wounded the vice principal at BECO Comprehensive Secondary School in Riyom local government area, Plateau state, as reported by a local media outlet.⁴²

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES

GCPEA identified at least 159 reported incidents of military use during the 2022-2023 reporting period. In comparison, *Education under Attack 2022* included seven and one reports of military use of educational facilities in 2021 and 2020, respectively.⁴³

The UN reported that military forces occupied eight schools in Borno state in late August 2022.⁴⁴ In mid-November, the UN separately reported that military forces partially occupied a government-run primary school in Bulabulin Bolibe area, Borno state.⁴⁵

In 2023, the UN reported that security forces occupied 23 schools in Borno and Adamawa states, three of which were vacated that year.⁴⁶ Separately, the UN reported that, between January and September 2023, approximately 134 schools were used by non-state armed actors for non-educational purposes in Zamfara state.⁴⁷ In Borno state, two schools were also occupied by non-state armed actors from January to September 2023, according to the UN.⁴⁸ Since it was unclear whether the eight schools occupied by military forces in Borno state in 2022 were the same as those occupied in 2023, these incidents were not included in the total number of educational facilities used for military purposes, to avoid double counting.

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

During 2022 and 2023, GCPEA identified 18 reported attacks on higher education in which over 20 students and academics were reportedly injured, abducted, killed, or threatened, and around ten were detained or arrested. Most of the reported attacks were on higher education students and personnel, rather than on infrastructure. In comparison, GCPEA collected approximately 15 and six attacks on higher education in 2021 and 2020, respectively.⁴⁹

In 2022, GCPEA collected approximately nine reports of attacks on higher education facilities, students, and academics, including both conflict-related incidents and several incidents of education-related protest repression.⁵⁰ For example:

- On May 17, 2022, members of the Nigerian army reportedly fired live ammunition in the air to disperse
 protesting university students who had barricaded a highway in Akure city, Ondo state, according to Scholars at Risk. The students demonstrated to demand that the government reach an agreement with a union
 for academic staff striking at several universities, so that classes could resume.⁵¹
- On July 19, 2022, police reportedly dispersed protesting Abubakar Tatari Ali Polytechnic Bauchi students, arresting several students, and injuring several others and a lecturer, in Bauchi city, Bauchi state. Media outlets reported that students set tires on fire and threw stones at police while demonstrating for the restart of classes which had been paused due to academic and non-academic union strikes.⁵²
- On October 19, 2022, a lecturer was abducted on his way home from Isa Mustapha Agwai Polytechnic in Lafia town, Nasarawa state, as reported by local media.⁵³
- Also on October 19, 2022, the provost of the Federal College of Education was reportedly abducted and

3

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

several of his colleagues were injured while traveling in a convoy in Onicha local government area, Ebonyi state.⁵⁴

In 2023, GCPEA identified nine attacks on higher education facilities, students, and academics, including both conflict-related incidents and incidents of education-related protest repression.⁵⁵ For example:

- On September 7, 2023, police reportedly fired teargas to disperse protesting University of Lagos students and arrested two students in Yaba district, Lagos city and state. A local media outlet reported that students demonstrated against fee increases.⁵⁶
- On September 23, 2023, a suspected armed group abducted at least 30 students, including at least 24 female students, enrolled at Federal University of Gusau in Bungudu district, Zamfara state, according to the European Commission.⁵⁷ Fourteen of the abducted students were later rescued, according to university authorities as reported by the Associated Press.⁵⁸
- On October 4, 2023, five female Federal University students were abducted in Dutsin-Ma town, Katsina state, as reported by Reuters.⁵⁹
- In mid-October 2023, a suspected armed group killed an official of Ebonyi State University while he was traveling in Imo town and state, as reported by International Crisis Group.⁶⁰
- On December 4, 2023, a suspected armed group allegedly planted an explosive device outside the gate of University of Maiduguri in Maiduguri city, Borno state. Following the discovery, police performed a controlled detonation of the explosive device, as reported by a local media outlet.⁶¹

ENDNOTES

- 1 Malik Samuel, Boko Haram's deadly business: An economy of violence in the Lake Chad Basin (Pretoria: Institute for Security Studies, September 2022). ICG, Rethinking Resettlement and Return in Nigeria's Northeast (Brussels: International Crisis Group, January 2023), p. 2. "Nigeria: Insecurity Grips Nation's Capital," Human Rights Watch news release, August 9, 2022.
- 2 "ISWAP Claims Responsibility for Attack on Kuje Prison, Releases Video," *This Day*, July 7, 2022. Malik Samuel, "High-profile attacks expose the government's inability to contain the expansion and potency of violent extremists and bandits," July 11, 2022.
- 3 Festus lyorah, "Rivalry among Boko Haram factions compounds violence in northern Nigeria," September 8, 2023.
- 4 Amnesty International, 'We *Dried Our Tears'*: Addressing the Toll on Children of Northeast Nigeria's Conflict (London: Amnesty International, 2020), p. 14, 31. Madiha Afzal, From "Western Education is Forbidden" to the World's Deadliest Terrorist Group: Education and Boko Haram in Nigeria (Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution, 2020).
- 5 Ulrich J. Eberle, Dominic Rohner, and Mathias Thoenig, "Heat and Hate, Climate Security and Farmer-Herder Conflicts in Africa," Empirical Studies of Conflict Project (Working Paper No. 22). "Climate crisis in Nigeria: The UN fosters dialogue between farmers and cattle herders over shrinking land," United Nations Sustainable Development Group news release.
- 6 "Nigeria labels bandit gangs 'terrorists' in bid to stem violence," *Al Jazeera*, January 26, 2022. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023*, (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023) Nigeria chapter.
- 7 Human Rights Watch, "Nigeria: Erroneous Military Airstrike," Human Rights Watch news release, December 7, 2023.
- 8 ACLED, "Nigeria Election Violence Tracker," [no date]. Femke van Zeijl, "How violence robs Nigerians of their votes," *Al Jazeera*, March 2, 2023. Adebayo Folorunsho-Francis et al., "#NigeriaElections2023: Killings, BVAS, ballot box snatching mar polls," *Punch Nigeria*, February 26, 2023.
- 9 "Those enforcing sit-at-home order don't want Nnamdi Kanu released Enugu governor," *Premium Times*, July 9, 2023. "IPOB sit-at-home inflicting immeasurable hardship, pains on us South-East residents," *Vanguard News Nigeria*, February 2, 2022. "Again, IPOB declares sit-at-home today in South East," *The Guardia*, June 28, 2023.
- 10 ICG, Mitigating Risks of Violence in Nigeria's 2023 Elections (Brussels: International Crisis Group, February 2023). Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Nigeria chapter.
- 11 International Organization for Migration, "Displacement Tracking Matrix Nigeria North, West and North Central Crisis Monthly Dashboard No.1," December 29, 2022.
- 12 UNICEF, "Humanitarian Report No. 3 (Nigeria)," November 17, 2022, p.1.
- 13 UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report (End-of-Year) 01 January 31 December 2023," February 23, 2024, p. 5.
- 14 Human Rights Watch, "Those Who Returned Are Suffering": Impact of Camp Shutdowns on People Displaced By Boko Haram Conflict in Nigeria (New York: Human Rights Watch, November 2022). International Crisis Group (ICG), "Rethinking Resettlement and Return in Nigeria's Northeast," Africa Briefing No.184, January 16, 2023. "Nigeria: Plans to close IDP camps in Maiduguri could endanger lives," Amnesty International news release, December 15, 2021.
- 15 UNESCO, "244M children won't start the new school year," UNESCO press release, September 9, 2022.
- 16 Education Cluster and UNICEF, "North East Nigeria Education in Emergencies Working Group Newsletter Issue 8, April June, 2023," September 18, 2023, p. 2.
- 17 ACCORD, From terrorism to banditry: Mass abductions of schoolchildren in Nigeria, August 22, 2022. OCHA, Nigeria Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (Nigeria: OCHA, February 2023), p. 64.
- 18 Lawrence Njoku (Enugu), Gordi Udeaja (Umuahia), Charles Ogugbuaja (Owerri), Uzoma Nzeagwu (Awka), "Concerns over endless sit-at-home in southeast and effects on learning," *The Guardian*, August 22, 2022. Owerri Charles Ogugbuaja, "Sit-at-home order stalls schools resumption in Imo," *The Guardian*, May 10, 2022.
- 19 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Nigeria profile.
- 20 UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report (End-of-Year) 01 January 31 December 2023," UNICEF, February 23, 2024, p. 5.
- 21 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 285.
- 22 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 23 UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2: 1 January to 30 June 2022," UNICEF, August 25, 2022, p. 3.
- 24 Daily Independent (Nigeria); Daily Trust (Nigeria); BBC News; Daily Post (Nigeria), as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG24557. "Boko Haram Kills Hotel Guests In Yobe, Sets School Ablaze," Daily Trust, April 21, 2022. Joe Hemba, "Boko Haram insurgents kill 12 in Yobe, burn school's staff quarters," Premium Times, April 21, 2022. UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2: 1 January to 30 June 2022," August 25, 2022, p. 3.
- 25 Twitter, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG24723. Ismail Auwal, "Just in: ISWAP burns secondary, primary schools in Borno," Sahelian Times, April 24, 2022.
- 26 Twitter; Daily Post (Nigeria); Daily Trust (Nigeria), as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG24920. Aliyu Dahiru, "Kano Explosion Was Suicide Bombing, Not Gas Explosion, Eyewitnesses Insist," Humangle, May 19, 2022. Chiara Torelli, "Nine Killed and 27 Injured in Confirmed IED Explosion, Kano, Nigeria," Action on Armed Violence press release, May 24, 2022.

ENDNOTES

- 27 "After Announcing Gas Explosion, Nigerian Security Operatives Arrest Two Boko Haram Suspects In Connection With Kano Incident, Recover Bombs, Weapons," Sahara Reporters, May 21, 2022,.
- 28 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 29 David Odama, "Just in: Gunmen abduct primary school pupils in Nasarawa," Vanguard (Nigeria), January 20, 2023.
- 30 "Education in Danger Monthly News Brief, April 2023," Insecurity Insight, May 2023. Stephen Angbulu and John Charles, "Killer herdsmen gun down 87 in Benue within 48 hours," *Punch Nigeria*, April 9, 2023.
- 31 UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report No. 1: 1 January to 30 June 2023," August 19, 2023, p. 2.
- 32 Johnson Idowu, "Policeman knocks Ogun pupil down, community youths demand justice," *Nigeria Punch*, November 30, 2023. *Nigeria Punch*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG33978.
- 33 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Nigeria profile.
- 34 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 35 Save the Children International Nigeria, Education Under Attack in Nigeria (Abuja: Save the Children International Nigeria, August 2023), p. 28.
- 36 Daily Post (Nigeria); Daily Trust (Nigeria); Nigeria Punch; Sun (Nigeria), as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG25207. Gyang Bere, "Gunmen kill student, injure 2 in Plateau," Sun (Nigeria), June 12, 2022. James Abraham, "Police confirm attack on Plateau students, one killed," Punch Nigeria, June 12, 2022.
- 37 Local partner-International, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG29207. Dele Ogunyemi and Olaide Oyelude, "Police kill kidnapper, two terrorists in Delta, Katsina," *Punch Nigeria*, December 15, 2022.
- 38 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 39 "Police rescue remaining 4 abducted pupils in Nasarawa State," The Guardian (Nigeria), February 3, 2023. Daily Post (Nigeria); Daily Trust (Nigeria); Nigeria Punch, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG29661.
- 40 "Schoolgirls Escape From Kaduna Kidnappers," *Voice of America*, April 19, 2023. *Blueprint*; *Daily Leadership* (Nigeria); *Sun* (Nigeria), as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG30793.
- 41 Francis Ugwu, "Sit-at-home: Primary school pupils brutalized, wail as unknown gunmen flog them in Enugu," *Daily Post* (Nigeria), July 5, 2023. *Daily Post* (Nigeria); *HumAngle*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG31846.
- 42 James Abraham, "Bandits kill two Plateau teachers, youths demand ban on open grazing," *Punch*, August 15, 2023. *Daily Leadership* (Nigeria); *Sun* (Nigeria); *Vanguard* (Nigeria), as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG32471.
- 43 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Nigeria profile.
- 44 UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report No. 3: 1 July to 30 September 2022," November 17, 2022, p. 4.
- 45 OCHA, "Nigeria Situation Report, 1 November 2022," November 11, 2022, p. 15.
- 46 "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report No. 1: 1 January to 30 June 2023," UNICEF, August 19, 2023, p. 5. UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report (End-of-Year) 01 January 31 December 2023," February 23, 2024, p. 8.
- 47 UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report (End-of-Year) 01 January 31 December 2023," February 23, 2024, p. 5.
- 48 UNICEF, "UNICEF Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Report (End-of-Year) 01 January 31 December 2023," February 23, 2024, p. 5.
- 49 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Nigeria profile.
- $50 \quad A \text{ full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf} \\$
- 51 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Various Institutions, May 17, 2022. "BREAKING: Nigerian Soldiers Open Fire On Students Peacefully Protesting Prolonged Lecturers, ASUU's Strike In Ondo," Sahara Reporters, May 17, 2022.
- 52 Inside Arewa (Nigeria); Daily Leadership (Nigeria); Sahara Reporters, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG25610. "Nigeria Police Break Legs Of Two Protesting Students, Arrest Many Others In Bauchi Polytechnic," Sahara Reporters, July 19, 2022. "Bauchi Polytechnic To Reopen 3 Weeks After Nigerian Police Broke Legs Of Protesting Students," Sahara Reporters, August 5, 2022.
- 53 Umar Muhammed, "Gunmen Kidnap Poly Lecturer In Nasarawa," Daily Trust, October 21, 2022.
- 54 Sun (Nigeria); Daily Independent (Nigeria), as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG28353. Peter Okutu, "Gunmen attack College Provost, injure two in Ebonyi," Vanguard (Nigeria), October 20, 2022. "Police arrest IPOB/ESN commander, destroy camps in Ebonyi," The Nation, October 23, 2022.
- 55 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 56 Adesina Wahab, "Fee hike: Police fire tear-gas at protesting UNILAG students," *Vanguard*, September 7, 2023. *Guardian* (Nigeria); *Nigeria Punch*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG32672.
- 57 ECHO, "Nigeria Attacks on schools and abductions of students," ECHO Daily Flash, September 27, 2023,. Haruna Umar, "At least 20 students abducted in a new attack by gunmen targeting schools in northern Nigeria," *AP*, September 22, 2023.
- 58 Chinedu Asadu, "Security forces rescue 14 students abducted from Nigerian university," AP, September 25, 2023.
- 59 Ahmed Kingimi, "Gunmen kidnap five Nigerian university students police," Reuters, October 4, 2023.
- 60 International Crisis Group, Crisis Watch, Nigeria, October 2023.
- 61 Uthman Abubakar, "Police detonate explosive at UNIMAID gate," *Nigeria Punch*, December 5, 2023. Risk and Strategic Management, Corporation, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIG34118.